Environmental Sustainability Committee Meeting
July 17, 2024, 7 p.m. – 9 p.m.
City Hall, Work Session Room
Meeting Minutes
1. 7:00 – 7:05 Call to order and welcome 

The meeting was called to order by Chair Tom Peterson at 7:04 p.m.  Meeting attendance is noted below. 
	Type
	Name
	Attendance

	Member
	Faiza Alam
	Present

	Member
	Timothy Killian
	Absent

	Member
	Ben Lebron
	Virtual 

	Member, Chair
	Thomas Peterson
	Present

	Member, Vice Chair
	Amanda Stamp 
	Present

	Member
	Rusty Russell
	Present

	Member
	Larry Kobayashi 
	Present

	Member
	Greg Farley
	Present

	Member, School Board Representative
	Stacy Hall
	Absent

	Member, Business Representative 
	Elaine Wilks
	Present

	Student Representative
	Asha Lowery
	Present

	Staff
	Stefanie Kupka
	Present

	Staff
	Melissa Pennett
	Present

	Staff
	Anna Safford
	Present 

	Staff
	Sophia Chapin 
	Present



2. 7:05 – 7:10 Public comments 
No comments. 
3. 7:10 – 7:15 Consideration of the June 24, 2024 meeting minutes
Tom provided the ESC an email with suggested edits to the June 24 meeting minutes. 
Faiza made a motion to approve the June 24, 2024 meeting minutes with the aforementioned edits, which was seconded by Greg.  The motion passed unanimously.  
4. 7:15 – 7:50 Committee member items 
· Community updates
· Tom asked what resources are available to adjust the heat. 
· Stefanie responded that the city opens public facilities as cooling centers for residents to use, including Green Acres Center and Sherwood Community Center.  
· Greg asked if anyone is tracking the electricity bills to monitor the increased usage from the air conditioning units.  
· Stefanie responded that the city isn’t currently doing this, but is looking into procuring a utility data management system, which would enable them to do so.
· Tom asked if any community members have been asking about how to water plants in this heat 
· Anna responded that the urban forestry team had been providing recommendations for how to best water trees and plants during droughts and extreme heat waves. 
· Larry mentioned that he insulated his house this past year, and it has made a tremendous difference in managing the temperature fluctuations of his home and is more energy efficient.  
· Rusty updated the ESC on PRAB: 
· PRAB is initiating and drafting bylaws to create a 501c3 nonprofit foundation for parks to raise funds and apply for grants for the city.  
· Ben asked if a nonprofit could help provide a supplemental tree fund 
· Anna responded that a potential tree fund does require a code change and there is potential to partner with a Parks 501c3 or create a separate subsidy. 
· The Everybody Plays Grant has been approved again, this year 300k will be awarded to recreation programs that would provide assistance to Fairfax City programs. 
· A Parks Master Plan is underway 
· Elaine provided updates on the solar event 
· The solar event is shifting to be a broader educational event than just focusing on rooftop solar. The new concept will be focused on how to reduce energy loads via home audits, efficiency measures, insulation, etc., and address the entire picture instead of just rooftop solar. The event date is still to be determined. 
· Tom suggested looking into the whole-home programs.
· Greg recommended including federal incentive information and inviting a federal representative. 
· Tom suggested including information on the tree vs. solar debate and misconception. 
· Tom suggested including information on the difference between electrification, renewables, and direct fuels. Also including load growth of electrification with renewable and energy savings measures.  
· Faiza stated that she uses a human greenhouse gas calculator with her students to see where one can make improvements in their lives and how one can lower their carbon footprint. 
· Elaine requested that any other comments or suggestions be put into the SharePoint folder or emailed directly to her.  
5. 7:50- 8:00 Chair and Vice Chair Elections
Tom opened up discussions for nominations for chair of the ESC. Faiza nominated Tom to be chair. Ben nominated Amanda, who declined. 
Faiza made a motion to appoint Tom as chair of the ESC, which was seconded by Greg. The motion passed unanimously. 
Tom opened up the discussions for nominations for vice chair of the ESC. Tom nominated Amanda. Ben nominated Rusty, who declined. 
Tom made a motion to appoint Amanda as vice-chair, which was seconded by Faiza. The motion passed unanimously. 
6. 8:00 – 8:25 Urban Forestry Updates and Arbor Day Planning
Anna provided the ESC with a summary report on the final invasive species survey which was conducted by GMU summer fellow Leah. The main takeaway from the survey includes (1) residents need assistance in identifying and managing invasive species, (2) residents would like to know where they can remove invasive species in the city and (3) where the priority areas are. Leah will create a brochure on key invasive information and removal techniques, and other resources to assist residents in managing invasive species. Staff are working to create an invasive map hub. 
Next Thursday, July 25 from 6:00 – 8:00 p.m. at Sherwood Community Center will be the first public meeting for the Urban Forestry Management Plan. The open house will be hybrid and include a presentation, educational information, and a question and answer session.   
Based on feedback from the ESC, staff have defined native, non-native, and invasive and will include them in the brochure to help with consistency in messaging and education. The brochure will also have information on chemical treatments for homeowners or when to hire a professional.
· Faiza recommended that the stormwater utility be updated to include invasive management and replacement of native trees. 
· [bookmark: _GoBack]Anna responded that the stormwater utility credit manual was recently updated to include invasive removal in resource protection areas and a tree preservation credit that requires the tree to be free of any invasive species.
· Rusty recommended including plant training and information in the brochure, like sun and watering requirements.  
Sophia began the discussion with the ESC to start planning for the annual Arbor Day event. Sophia suggested this year’s event be a memorial tree planting and volunteer tree planting event at a public site or school on Saturday, October 26 or November 2. 
· The ESC voted and October 26 was the best date for the majority of the members, pending the mayor’s availability. 
· Faiza asked if there should be a poetry contest again. 
· Everyone agreed the poetry contest should be included.  
· Faiza recommended having on a weekday afternoon 
· Sophia asked for 2 volunteers to help lead the planning efforts of the Arbor Day event. 
· Faiza and Rusty volunteered.  
7. 8:25 – 8:30 Finalize ESC Annual Report 
Greg got feedback back from all of the working groups. He still needs input on cross-cutting issues, particularly about budget items. He needs more information on what they want to do for education initiatives. 
The remaining items of need will be sent to people directly via email. Once all that gets together, Greg and Tom will work on finalizing the final draft to be circulated thereafter. 
Greg will include in this email a due date to provide feedback. 
8. 8:30 -- 8:40 Fall Festival Planning 
Fall festival is always on the second Saturday in October. For 2025, it is Saturday, October 12. Tim and Larry have volunteered to help plan the ESC booth this year.  
9. 8:40 – 8:50  Community Collaboration and Involvement Discussion
At a meeting with the City Manager, Lazlo Palko, he suggested that the ESC identify “methods of collaboration” within the community on different levels that would help address sustainability issues and build collaboration between citizens, community groups, and the city. Tom noted that in the ESC’s charter, one of their key responsibilities is education.  The charter states that the ESC will “Advise the City Council to promote awareness, understanding, and commitment to ensure wise stewardship of the City’s natural resources.” He stated this is an area the ESC could and should be doing more to foster community collaboration and involvement. Tom asked the ESC members to identify bullet points in areas where we would enhance our communication and collaboration:  
· Tom recommended the ESC established principles on how to collaborate. 
· Ben requested Tom to provide us better clarity of what he is looking for the guiding principles.
· Rusty has suggested putting together a draft with Tom to circulate for comment based on the research he has already completed. 
· Greg recommended not reinventing the wheel and looking at what other climate communication strategies have entailed. 
· Tom recommended getting better acquainted with what the city and other boards and commissions are doing. 
· Rusty asked if residents would be involved in the city’s communication strategy and asked for clarity from staff about residential involvement in the communications plan. 
Tom asked the ESC members to think about this over the August recess. 
Tom asked staff for an update at a future meeting on the communications strategy. 
10. 8:40 – 8:45 Urban Agriculture Letter  
Amanda updated the ESC on the City’s plan to amend the zoning ordinance to allow for indoor food production in commercial buildings, i.e. urban agriculture. However, the definition of urban agriculture that is proposed is restricting and limiting, missing critical areas such as food security and food sustainability. The council requested a formal letter from the ESC on what the committee suggests should be included in the definition and the zoning amendment. 
Amanda is asking for any input to be added to the SharePoint file. 
11. 8:45 – 8:50 Chairperson items 
None. 
12. 8:50 – 9:00 Staff items
· Temporary Climate and Energy Manager update
· Sonia Succar Ferre has been hired to fill the role  
· Ashby Pond turtle relocation
· Satoshi has been working with a professor from Marymount University to relocate the turtle to a pond in Manassas.  
· Old Town Lighting Project – Phase 2 update
· Phase 1 was completed last summer, and Phase 2 has begun. 
· July 23, 2024, City Council work session meeting items
· Sustainability staff will be presenting on two items, (1) an update on the green building policy to solicit feedback and (2) an update on the solid waste and recycling assessment RFP scope of work, specifically looking at composting. 

13. Adjourn 

The City of Fairfax is committed to the letter and spirit of the Americans with Disabilities Act. To request a reasonable accommodation for any type of disability, please call (703) 385-7930, (TTY 711).
